MEDICAL ADVISORY COMMITTEE
Minutes of the May 13, 2020 meeting via Zoom
Present (Via Zoom):

Doug Boileau, EMT-P

Arcata-Mad River Ambulance

Jaison Chand, EMT-P


City Ambulance

Tim Howard



DHHS—Public Health

Ron Sandler, EMT-P


Del Norte Ambulance
Tina Wood, RN


Mad River Hospital
Louis Bruhnke, EMT-P

North Coast EMS
Matthew Karp, MD


North Coast EMS
Larry Karsteadt


North Coast EMS

Kayce Hurd, EMT-P


North Coast EMS
Stayce Curry



North Coast EMS
Rita Henderson, RN


North Coast EMS

Dennis Louy



North Coast EMS-Del Norte

Heather Parker, RN


Redwood Memorial Hospital

Kari Vandiver, RN


St. Joseph Hospital
Cindy Scott, RN


Sutter Coast Hospital

Pati Tucker Hoover


Sutter Coast Hospital

Luke Walker, student


Northcoast Paramedic Program

1.  INTRODUCTIONS/APPROVAL OF MINUTES

The 03/11/20 minutes were sent out, but were attached to the Trauma Committee meeting notice.
2.  OLD BUSINESS

Paramedic Program Update

Per Doug:  The Program was able to continue to meet at College of the Redwoods; however, five students from out of the area were not able to attend in person.  Instead, they attended via Zoom.  The primary instructor, Kelly Scott, put together lab scenarios for them using a variety of case studies and YouTube videos.  Students will attend the final skills exam and final cognitive exam this Friday.  Field internships will begin on schedule for most students.  The current Program began with twenty-nine students.  Currently, there are nineteen students, but Doug believes only sixteen will enter field internships.  The next class, scheduled to begin in August, already has nineteen applicants.  The Del Norte Campus of College of the Redwoods is moving forward with creating a learning component to the Program.  Doug does not know how many of the nineteen applicants are from Del Norte County.  Doug would also like similar distance learning programs to be set up in Mendocino or Lake Counties, but this will be more difficult to set up in Lake County because they are outside of CR’s district.   College of the Redwoods is facing financial difficulties due to COVID-19, but those difficulties should not affect the NCPP.  Only five of nineteen students were able to complete their hospital clinical rotations due to the COVID-19 pandemic.  In response, Doug has added the agenda item below.
Approval of adjustment of clinical internship requirements due to COVID restrictions
Ron Sandler, as Chair of the Northcoast Paramedic Program Advisory Committee, convened the Committee to discuss adjustment of clinical internship requirements for the Program due to COVID restrictions.  CoAEMSP has modified their regulations due to COVID to give paramedic programs more flexibility in determining how students could accomplish their clinical rotations (and in some cases, their field rotations).  The State EMSA issued a directive confirming that programs have such flexibility, pending approval by a program’s Medical Director (for the NCPP, the Director is Dr. Peri Penman), the LEMSA (NCEMS), and the Paramedic Advisory program.  Per Doug:  Six students completed enough hours to qualify under the old Title 22 regulations (one hundred sixty hours), however the NCPP requires two hundred hours.  Doug requested the committee approve substituting additional field time for hospital clinical time.  The committee approved.
Infectious Disease Report
Per Tim:  Nothing aside from COVID-19.
HPP Medical Disaster Project
Per Louis:  COVID-19 associated activities have preempted regular activities with the project.  NCEMS is supporting providers on COVID-19 when possible.  NCEMS is reviewing contingency plans from elsewhere in the state, especially those who are dealing with more acute situations than we are in this region.  NCEMS has been receiving valuable input from providers in the region.  Louis thanked Ron specifically for his leadership in Del Norte.
Trauma, STEMI, EMS for Children Program, and Stroke Updates

Per Rita:  NCEMS planned to conduct trauma surveys at several hospitals in July, but have postponed them due to COVID-19.  They may reschedule them for spring of 2021.  Rita is continuing to attempt auditing of collecting and exporting data to the state through Image Trend.  She reported the most recent audit to the JPA.  Lake County is still experiencing registry issues for their trauma program.  Other hospitals have trauma registry programs that are working properly.  Adventist Health in Lake County has formally requested to become a level four trauma center.  NCEMS will review this request in greater detail once they can focus on non-COVID issues.  Per Larry:  The North Regional Trauma Coordinating Committee meets on 05/21/20 at 10:00am via Zoom.  Larry believes the Trauma Advisory Committee meetings should continue, via Zoom, after the regular MAC meetings, as they were before COVID-19.  Members agreed that TAC meetings should continue but as abbreviated meetings.
Larry suggested that the Humboldt Cardiac Care Committee (HCCC) meetings should also continue, via Zoom, after the regular MAC meetings, as they were before COVID-19.  Members agreed.  Per Larry:  NCEMS was planning site surveys, but they have also postponed them to a later date.  Per Kari:  One of St. Joseph Hospital’s cardiologists may have taken over as Medical Director for their cardiology program, but she is unsure.
Per Rita:  NCEMS planned site surveys for March at five of the seven EDAP-designated hospitals (Mad River, Sutter Coast, Jerold Phelps, and both Lake County Hospitals), but they have postponed those surveys.  NCEMS requested an extension of the EMS for Children federal grant through UC Davis to cover the cost of the EDAP surveys.  Their request was approved through December 2020.  Rita is unsure if NCEMS will be able to conduct those surveys by that time.  Per Larry:  NCEMS is searching for additional funding to continue EMS for Children activities due to the upcoming end to the federal grant.  Per Larry:  Selinda Schontz postponed her planned stroke-related visits to hospitals.  She and Larry will discuss whether she should conduct those visits via Zoom or phone.
Behavioral Health Update
Stayce is helping Semper Virens with their plans to convert their 2nd floor Crisis Stabilization Unit (CSU) into a positive COVID-19 unit.  They have permission to move their current CSU to the first floor.  Mental Health still has some logistical issues to work out before they can move the CSU, such as building a new bathroom.  They are also trying to create an alternate COVID-19 site on their premises.  Their Hope Center trailer is empty because the center’s employees are working from home.  They could repurpose the trailer into a triage drop-off site.  Mental Health is considering creating a site in the parking lot to administer long-acting injections.  Privacy is a concern, however.  Stayce and Mental Health representatives will meet tomorrow with Dr. Josh Ennis of Public Health to try to decide when to accept patients with COVID and when to send them to the hospital ED.  Mental Health has found that some out of area facilities are requiring the original 5150 for a patient before they will accept them, which is problematic for Mental Health, being that many of their staff are working remotely.  Stayce may need to talk to each of these facilities.  Per state law, Behavioral Health agencies can send a copy of 5150s.  Per Larry:  NCEMS composed a letter to send to EMS agencies where the problems are occurring.  Stayce is working on policies with Mental Health on how staff can safely change into scrubs, in the event of a medical surge.  She suggested staff could use the SOS RV, which they are not currently using, as a clean changing station (the RV has two showers).  Stayce formed a three-county coalition with nurse managers and behavioral health staff to address issues of performing Mental Health duties during the COVID pandemic.  One concern are the reports of psychiatric and neurotically symptoms some COVID patients exhibit.  Recently at least twenty-six Mental Health staff were tested through OptimServe and all were negative.  This boosted staff morale.  
Exclusive Operating Area Update

Per Larry:  Pam Mather continues to work on internal review of the EOA contract.  Once that review is completed, NCEMS will set up a meeting with Doug and Jaison to go over the contract.  Larry is unsure of a meeting anytime soon because they are now busy with COVID-19 issues.
Policy Updates

Per Kayce:  In light of COVID-19, NCEMS has been working on their assess/referral policy.  The policy has not yet gone to the Policy Review Committee.  Per Larry/Dr. Karp:  NCEMS does not need to activate the policy at this time, but the draft must be finalized in case it needs to be deployed.  Ron would like for the policy to go before the Policy Review Committee.

Ron is concerned about paramedics working with firefighters in remote camps who may be ill or have symptoms that could be COVID-19.  He would like NCEMS to develop "best practices" for this situation.  He suggested paramedics be allowed to use COVID rapid tests.  Per Dr. Karp:  If firefighters were showing symptoms, the most reliable test would be a PCR, which would be logistically difficult to collect .and process with firefighters working in a remote location.  He wants NCEMS to research the issue further.

Louis wants to ensure all hospitals and ambulance providers know the proper procedures for patient handoffs to hospitals, particularly with providers wearing proper PPE.  So far, the procedure seems to be working well in that he has not heard of any issues from any of the hospitals in the region.

Per Larry:  Another policy related to COVID that NCEMS may need to reactivate is the policy that would allow a paramedic to manage a stable patient on a ventilator while transferring them.  Jaison agrees they may need that policy in the short-term, so he supports having it.  Once staff are trained on using ventilators, the policy may benefit City Ambulance in the long-term as well.  Jaison would like NCEMS to eventually put a more comprehensive ventilator policy into the optional scope of practice.  Per Stayce:  If the state opened a psychiatric hospital for COVID positive patients, providers will transport patients there who need ventilators, so the policy would be of use.  Ron also supports reactivating the policy because ventilators are much easier to use now than in the past.  Per Kari:  Hospitals have concerns about obtaining extra ventilators in the event of an increase in patients needing them.  Do providers have such concerns?  Per Jaison:  City Ambulance is not concerned because they would only need a limited number of ventilators, and have the support of CAL-ORE and GMR for supplies and training.  Per Larry:  Other LEMSAs are implementing similar policies, so he believes NCEMS should be able to re-introduce the policy for this region.  Jaison wants to address the issue of administrating propofol to a patient who needs to be ventilated.  He supports putting propofol in the optional scope, and norepinephrine back in the extended scope (which is already approved at the state level).  Louis does not support using additional drugs that are outside of the paramedic scope.  He believes this would be problematic.  He would support forming a subcommittee to focus on Jaison's proposal.  Further discussion ensued on the amount of training that paramedics would need to use ventilators, or sedating and ventilating patients.

Larry inquired on the status of the Advanced EMT policy.  Per Kayce:  The policy is nearly all drafted.  Ron needs to send her the course outline.  She received a course approval packet from Wendy Chapman that covers EMT I training, and is modifying the packet to cover Advanced EMT.  Kayce plans to discuss field internships for the course with NCEMS and ambulance providers.  Kayce inquired about who will sponsor the course.  Per Ron:  Sponsorship has not been decided yet.  Per Kayce:  If College of the Redwoods sponsored the program, then perhaps students would become interested in taking the Paramedic Program through CR as well.  Jaison agrees this may be the case, because some students currently taking City Ambulance’s Attendant EMT course are now expressing interest in becoming Paramedics.  Per Doug:  With CRs budget issues, they may be interested if they believe it would result in additional revenue.
3.  NEW BUSINESS
COVID-19 Updates
NCEMS—Per Louis:  Patrick Lynch is still working with the EOC.  NCEMS is monitoring call volumes region-wide to compare this year to last year.  They initially saw a steady decrease, but now they are seeing a slight increase.  They have also found a decrease in trauma patient transfers this year, mainly due to a decrease in head injuries.  NCEMS has conferred with the Humboldt County Coroner’s Office and found no significant change in their patient investigations.
City Ambulance--Per Jaison:  Between fourteen and sixteen staff have been tested for COVID, and ten have taken the antibody test.  So far, all staff have tested negative.
Mad River Hospital—Per Tina:  Their patient volume is down, which is effecting them financially.  They are still maintaining precautions with patients suspected of having COVID-19.
Sutter Coast Hospital—Per Pati:  Their patient volume is also down.  They are still testing staff.

St. Joseph Hospital--Per Kari:  Their patient volume is also down.  They are still maintaining precautions with patients and staff.  They have a medical surge tent up in their parking lot and will keep it up until the alternate care site is discontinued.  
Del Norte Ambulance--Per Ron:  Every Monday, key medical stakeholders in Del Norte County, along with representatives from NCEMS, have been meeting to address communications issues and expectations on everyone’s roles.  Ron believes these meetings are helpful not only for the response, but for future responses as well, because the stakeholders are developing best practices from current activities.  Their call volume is also down.  Del Norte County has only three confirmed COVID-19 cases, and all have recovered.
DHHS-Public Health--Per Tim:  Public Health has repurposed many of their field nurses into helping with the COVID-19 response, specifically performing contact tracing.  Yesterday, many nurses attended an online training course for contact tracing.  In addition to the field nurses, Public Health has student nurses and people from other county agencies in their main building or working remotely to help with the response.  Dr. Don Baird, former Health Officer, has returned to Public Health to assist.  Mainly, he is working with Humboldt County’s skilled nursing facilities on their response.  Dr. Josh Ennis, former Deputy Health Officer, has also returned, and he is holding bi-weekly teleconferences with Humboldt’s Healthcare Coalition to discuss COVID-19 issues.  Public Health’s Emergency Preparedness program has not been conducting many of its regular activities since the pandemic started.  Sofia Pereira, the Emergency Preparedness program Coordinator, has been working in the County Emergency Operations Center (EOC) since March.  She is working with the Logistics section, and involved in alternate care site coordination.  Overall, Tim believes Public Health’s response to COVID is going well.
2020 Calendar Approval
Larry will work with Selinda and Rita to reschedule TAC and CCC meetings after the MAC meetings for the rest of the year.
4.  NCEMS REPORT

The Committee observed a moment of silence for Maris Hawkins, NCEMS Fiscal Manager for nearly twenty years, who passed away a few weeks ago.  Wendy Chapman and Lee Hawkins have been working on fiscal matters since Maris’s passing.  NCEMS will release a job announcement within the next few weeks to permanently fill the position.  NCEMS convened the JPA on 04/30/20.  Issues addressed included updating this year’s budget to address changes due to the COVID-19 response.  Larry’s and Wendy’s salary were backfilled, and projected time for Rita and Selinda was decreased since they will not be conducting site surveys as planned.  Larry added funds for Stayce for her behavioral health activities and for the three County Disaster Liaisons since their workload may increase.  The Board also approved next year’s budget.  NCEMS submitted their EMS plan to the state.  Larry thanked MAC members for their comments.  NCEMS also submitted the General Fund Progress Report to EMSA.  Louis is still working on the draft of the Quality Improvement Plan (QIP).  Larry expects the three counties in this region to receive less Maddy funding due to people driving less.  NCEMS is looking for more funding sources.  They are considering increasing base rates for Image Trend if they cannot secure other new revenue.  Larry is sure that there is no chance of receiving a state General Fund increase this year due to the state’s budget deficit.
5.  EMS LEGISLATIVE REPORT

Per Jaison:  The state legislature is only working on COVID related legislation, and otherwise is closed.  Thus there are no updates on any of the other pending legislation Jaison has discussed previously.
6.  FACILITY AND PROVIDER REPORTS

Del Norte Ambulance—Ron again mentioned the weekly Monday COVID-19 meetings with Del Norte Stakeholders.  Del Norte Ambulance ordered an electrostatic sprayer to help with disinfecting and cleaning.  Del Norte will soon have drive-through testing, and ambulance staff will be tested.  Ron has no updates on Advanced EMT training.  05/01/20 marked Ron’s thirty-fifth year of working with Del Norte Ambulance.
City Ambulance--Per Jaison:  They finished their first round of an EMT Attendant program.  Students learn how to work with the EMS system as the primary attendant if they are  the only available unit in a response (write PCRs, issue radio reports, deal with ALS intercepts, etc.).  Jaison plans to allow EMTs who have taken training to respond Code 2 to skilled nursing facilities.  He will send a letter to NCEMS detailing these plans.  City Ambulance started cross training with Arcata Mad River Ambulance to staff additional ambulances in the event of a medical surge.
Sutter Coast Hospital--Per Pati:  Nothing to report.
St. Joseph Hospital--Per Kari:  Nothing to report.
DHHS-Public Health—Per Tim H:  Nothing additional to report.
Arcata-Mad River Ambulance--Per Doug:  Their driveway was paved.  The cross training with City Ambulance is going well.  Staff were sent for anti-body testing.  Doug has not yet received the results, but does not anticipate anyone will test positive for COVID-19 antibodies.
Mad River Hospital—Tina was no longer on the call to give a report.

Other discussions
Louis asked what ambulance providers are telling their employees on working with each other while possibly being exposed to COVID infected patients.  Per Jaison:  Beginning two weeks ago, City Ambulance went to complete crew isolation to ensure staff are not working with multiple partners.  When COVID-19 cases increased, they put a cap at Station 1 on the number of employees that could enter at any given time.  They also separated their Fortuna base into two crews, putting one crew in a motel.  Then once antibody testing became available and COVID cases decreased, they moved the Fortuna crew back to the station, and increased the number of personnel allowed in Station 1.  They have implemented new procedures for their communications department which mandate personnel don masks if any EMT comes into the communications area.  They also have established new disinfectant procedures.  If COVID-19 cases increase, City Ambulance may ramp back up their response again.  Doug believes an employee is more likely to be exposed to COVID-19 outside of work.  Arcata Mad River Ambulance is mainly relying on common-sense procedures.  If COVID cases increase significantly, they will consider creating set partners for ambulance crews.  Doug stated he wears a mask when he enters the crews’ quarters.  He is emphasizing to all ambulance personnel that any patient is potentially infectious, thus personnel should always wear proper PPE and “err on the side of caution.”  Per Ron:  Del Norte Ambulance has implemented daily temperature checks, more rigid cleaning processes, and plans to bring in additional staff if a significant number of their regular staff become infected.  Dispatchers are following the patient screening questionnaire, and providers are masking all patients. He has also asked personnel to wear masks and maintain social distance while outside of work, to maintain positive public perception.   
7.  Next Meeting:  June 10, 2020, 9am at a location TBD
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